CYNGOR CYMUNED LLANRHIAN      
LLANRHIAN COMMUNITY COUNCIL  
6th July, 2023.
Meeting held at 7.30pm in Trefin Village Hall
         Present:  Cllrs:  Neil Prior (Chairman), Paul Niedzwiedzki, John Morgan, Priscilla Wilde, Rob Smith,
                             Katy Jenkins, Anthony Daniel, Chris Prior                          
             Apologies: Cllr. Paul Raymond,

             In attendance   Katie Daly, Delyth Jenkins – Connected Communities, Vanessa Walker - Clerk
1. Attendance at meeting by Katie Daly - Strategic Business Manager, Pembs County Council, to discuss Abereiddy and Porthgain public toilets.  Pembs County Council has been able to keep the two toilets open until November this year but will be unable to carry this funding forward and is looking for other organisations to assist with the funding to prevent closures.  
The options are:  
· Because of Porthgain’s importance as a tourist destination Pembs County Council has requested help from PCNPA which has a working group discussing this issue.  Financial help is probably unlikely.   
· The Community  Council could fund either or both toilets by increasing its Precept and paying Pembs County Council to run the facilities as it does now using the management services of outside contractor Danfo.

· The Community Council could take over either or both of the facilities by asset transfer or lease with Pembs County Council continuing to run the toilets using  Danfo management services until next Spring, at which point the Community Council would have to take over the running itself.

· The Community Council could take over either or both of the facilities by asset transfer or lease and manage the facility itself increasing the Precept to pay for the running costs which would be lower without the Danfo management.
· The Community Council could take over either or both of the facilities by asset transfer or lease and manage the facility itself without Danfo by getting local funding (possibly businesses) to contribute to the running costs.

· The  Community Council could apply for an exception to closure which the Pembs County Council Cabinet has agreed might be possible for small Community Councils which have more than one toilet in its area.  Llanrhian Community Council is already running Trefin public toilet. 

· If none of these options are put in place by November then either or both facilities will close from the 5th November.  In this case Pembs County Council will retain ownership of the buildings – there might be possible future funding from the proposed future Visitor Levy which might allow for the facilities to be reopened.

The County Council wants confirmation of the Community Council’s position by November at the latest, preferably before.  If the Community Council chooses the asset transfer or lease option, the facilities will remain open until March 2024. 

The current annual costs of both toilets are:

Abereiddy:  £1500 emptying of cesspit, no electric, water costs unknown, cleaning £650, maintenance £450, cleaning staff £3800, Danfo overhead £2800 (vehicles, fuel, admin, office costs)  
Total costs £6350 without the  Danfo overhead, £9150 with the Danfo overhead.
Porthgain:  water £270, no electric, no cesspit, cleaning £325, maintenance £450, cleaning staff £3800, Danfo overhead £3350 (vehicles, fuel, admin, office costs)  .  
Total costs £4845 without the  Danfo overhead, £8195 with the Danfo overhead.
Savings could be made on staffing by using local people. 

Cllr. Katy Jenkins was concerned that these two facilities are in two of the most popular tourist destinations in Pembrokeshire and asked why charging is not an option.   Katie Daly confirmed that putting in charging machines costs a huge amount for installation and usually requires that the building has to be reconfigured.    Currently out of 12 charged toilets only 2 cover their costs.

Porthgain -  Katie Daly confirmed that Pembs County Council’s  preference is for the PCNPA to contribute as it is the more popular tourist destination.   Exception is another route but probably not both options at the same time.  Cllr. Katy Jenkins suggested that Pobol Porthgain (a recently constituted residents group) might contribute and/or the local community.  She has concerns about the scope of management and keeping the facility open all year round. Other funding might be possible, eg. The Enhancing Pembs Grant fund.  The Clerk was asked to write to the PCNPA urging them to contribute and Pembs County Council will find out the funding situation with the PCNPA.

All the Llanrhian Community Councillors want to keep both toilets open, however the funding implications and requirements are still to be confirmed.

Abereiddy – the toilet facility and carpark are on locally owned common land.   The carpark is being privately managed and there is a planning application in place for future parking.  It is highly unlikely that any contribution will be forthcoming.   Councillors felt that the problem is for Manup, the landowner and the National Trust to resolve.   It was agreed that Pembs County Council would contact the local landowner to discuss the situation.  
The Community Council felt that it was not in a position to keep the toilet open at Abereiddy.
2. Representation by Members of the Public.  None.


3. Minutes 
The Minutes of the Ordinary Community Council meeting held on the 1st June, 2023 were read and approved.  Proposed by Cllr. John Morgan and seconded by Cllr.  Katy Jenkins.   The Minutes of the   Extraordinary Community Council Meeting  held on the 21st June, 2023, were read and approved.
Proposed by Cllr.  Anthony Daniel and seconded by Cllr. Rob Smith.
4.   Matters Arising. 
· Justgiving page  has now raised £430.  
· Volunteer Day – Playpark.  Had to be cancelled but will probably will be held on the 22nd July.
· Planning Application – Pavilion roof. – see Correspondence item 6(i)(g).   PCNPA has yet to decide if this is demolition and needs Prior Approval and planning permission.  Some members of GTI have expressed their disapproval of the re-roofing project and the expenditure.

5. Planning       
6.   Finance 
      Payments requested: 

                                            Insurance for litter picking group    
               £ 80.40  
                                            Delyth Jenkins (Connected Communities)
    910.00
                                            Nia Cotton (Connected Communities)                  270.00
                                            Richard Cotton (Llais Rhian)                                 899.80
                                            Croesgoch Farm Stores                                 
      19.56

                                            OVO (Pavilion electricity)                                 
      21.22

                                            Audit Wales (2021/22)                                          200.00

     Proposed by Cllr. Neil Prior, seconded by Cllr. Rob Smith.


    Egni Trefin \  CWMPAS – project expenses summary

          Grant income                                                                                              £10,600.00     
           Invoices paid:      

     Cwm Arian                                £  3,090.00  (ex VAT)  

     Egni Trefin                                £  1,100,00

     Llanrhian Community Council  £       50.00   

    Cwm Arian                                £  6,360.00  (ex VAT) 

                                                     ___________                                            £10,600.00  




   Financial Information
   Balance of current a/c - £2,103.38

   Balance of deposit a/c - £1,161.79
           7.    i)   Correspondence           
         a) Egni Trefin – various items of correspondence received..

         b) Connected Communities – reports for May and June received.
                     c) Hafan, Trefin – draft Deed of Easement with plan and maintenance of driveway.  After discussion  

             the Clerk was asked to write to Jim Dunckley (Common Land Officer, Pembs County Council) to 

             find out about setting a precedent for the future.
                     d) GTI – email with 3 questions for the Community Council.
         e) Pembs County Council– email concerning encroachment of land adjacent to the public toilet

             in Trefin currently leased to the Community Council.  Two options – Pembs County Council can 
             sell that piece of land or ask the person to remove the fencing. The Community Council has never 
             used that land. Cllr. P Niedzwiedzki proposed that the land be disposed of.   Seconded by Cllr. 
             John Morgan.

         f)  Local Places for Nature funding 2023/24.  Info received.
         g) PCNPA – email reply concerning need for planning permission for the pavilion roof (removal of

             gable end) received.  Awaiting a decision.
         h) Pembs County Council– invitation to Ethical Standards Meeting via Teams on Tuesday 11th July

             at 6pm received.
i)  North Pembs Transport Forum – information received.

                 ii)    Newsletters

            Community Newsletter – Cllr. N. Prior
             8.  Connected Communities Project
                  Summer edition of Llais Rhian has now been published and an electronic version is also available.   
                  The second community lunch in Mathry went well – 40 people attended and local produce was served.  
                  A small surplus was raised.   The next lunch will be at the end of September.

             9.   Playpark 
           10.  Social Media  
                   Facebook – 2.4K reach, 602 followers
                  Twitter  – 180 following, 119 followers.
                   Instagram – 146 followers, 48 posts

           11.   GTI 
                   The questions put to the Community Council were discussed:

                   i)  Litter pick insurance – to be paid for by the Community Council.
                  ii)  Defib training certificates.  The Clerk confirmed that these would be available for named persons.   
                       Cllr. Anthony Daniel will supply names.
                 iii)  Projector.  Cllr. Anthony Daniel  will find out if GTI are interested in having the projector.
                 iv)  Knotweed at Aberfelin.  GTI should report this to Pembs County Council.
           12.   Pembs County Council Report  
                   Pembs County Council must review the effectiveness of local government and in particular the  

                   boundaries for Town and Community Councils.  C Cllr. Neil Prior has been chairing a working group 
                   looking into a size policy for Town & Community Councils.   The next Boundary Review will be in 
                   2027.  There is a massive discrepancy across ther different sizes of Town & Community Councils in  

                   Pembrokeshire.  The cross party working group suggestion is that there should be 1 Councillor to 
                   every 100 electors but this would mean some reductions in the number of Councillors.  There will be 
                   a period of consultation in September. Some Community Councils might see their number of 
                   Councillors reduced and their boundaries changed.





          

          13.   Audit
                   i)  Annual Return 2021/2022   The Annual Return was presented to the Council.
                   ii) Accounts for 2022/23.  The accounts for the year ending 31st March 2023 were presented.   The 

                       Clerk highlighted the increase in activity for the Community Council during the past year.
           14.  Any other information 
                  There were two main points from the most recent St. Davids Peninsula Tourism and Trade Assoc.  
                   Meeting.    Lloyds Bank will be closing  in St. Davids and the there were criticisms about the race 
                   organisation and lack of communication about the recent cycle race in the area.    It is proposed to 
                   close the roads on Saturday and Sunday next time.  Cllr. N Prior suggested a debrief with the race 
                   organisers.  

                   The proposed Housing Survey at a cost of £5,000 (part of the Enhancing Pembs Grant PACT project) 
                    has been delayed.   PLANED are unable to progress this until August.


           Signed ……………………………….
           Date ………………………………..
